CITY OF RYE

MEMORANDUM

TO:
Mayor and Council

ALSO TO:
S. Pickup, C. Miller, G, Mottarella, W. Connors

FROM:
Traffic and Transportation Committee

SUBJECT:
Stop Signs

DATE:
March 22, 2007

The Traffic and Transportation (T&T) Committee is in favor of the new Stop Sign Policy that was proposed by Commissioner Connors as it follows State and Federal Guidelines for the establishment of four-way stop sign locations in the City of Rye while adjusting for a municipality such as Rye.  While we understand the concerns of the residents and agree that there may be occasions that could be candidates for the establishment of four–way stop signs while not meeting strict warrants, such as locations with significant cut-through traffic, it is our opinion that the intersection of Bradford Avenue and Florence Avenue is not one of these locations at this time and other methods should be tested first.  Installation of a four-way stop sign at this location would not achieve the desired goals and would set a bad precedent, as it is contrary to the Stop Sign Policy that has been proposed by the Police Commissioner.

The T&T met several times with some of the residents of the neighborhood and visited the site.  We then spoke with additional neighbors in the area and drove the various roads.  Based upon these reviews, it was the previous opinion of the T&T that additional investigation be performed.  Thus, speed and volume measurements were performed along Florence Avenue between Bradford Avenue and Coolidge Avenue.  In addition, the sight distance, accident data and other issues were reviewed.  These additional reviews indicated that:

1. Contrary to what some have been led to believe, there was not a speeding issue on Florence Avenue, as documented by the speed measurements performed by the City Engineering Department.

2. There were a very limited number of vehicles on Florence Avenue, an average of less than one vehicle during any two minutes per direction during the busiest hour.

3. Based upon the limited number of vehicles driving on Florence Avenue, and that any vehicle traveling on the Post Road would turn left onto Park Avenue and use Park Avenue (a wide straight County road) to reach their destination as opposed to turning left onto Bradford Avenue, a narrow road with curves where vehicles would have to then turn right onto Florence Avenue and then turn left onto Park Avenue, at a stop sign at an intersection with poor sight distance due to existing trees, it is the opinion of the T&T that very few people would use this as a cut-through.

4. Contrary to what was discussed, no vehicles would use York Avenue as a cut-through because the road just loops back to Bradford Avenue.  Thus any vehicle on York Avenue is a resident of that street or someone visiting one of the houses on that street.

5. Vehicles that are coming from Park Avenue that are destined to the Post Road already have a stop sign at the intersection of Florence Avenue and Bradford Avenue and thus the addition of stop signs would not affect them and thus would not limit them.  If anything, it could increase the vehicles using this route.

6. Thus based upon our review, it is the people in the neighborhood who are causing these issues.

7. A main concern at the intersection is the limited sight distance, which is restricted due to a large amount of vegetation that exists at one of the corners of the intersection.

8. The additional stop signs would have no realistic reduction in speeds of the vehicles traveling at the intersection.  Vehicles currently on Florence in both directions already have stop signs and thus there would be no change for those vehicles.  For vehicles on one approach of Bradford Avenue, which is a dead-end, there are only two houses and a top sign facing that approach who impact very minimal traffic.  Vehicles on the other approach that travel on Bradford Avenue are already slowing down significantly to turn right at a tight radius.  This turn is not made at a much different speed then a vehicle turning at a stop controlled intersection.

9. The intersection does not come close to meet any of the warrants in the Stop Sign Policy based upon traffic volumes, speeds, pedestrians, distance to other stop signs, and safety.

10. Adding unwarranted stop signs results in violation of other stop signs, as well as an increase in accidents.

11. As documented in the supporting documentation of the Policy, the addition of the unwarranted stop signs can actually increase speeds, as drivers try to make up time.  These signs, in addition to increasing noise and air pollution, increase driver frustration and lead to more aggressive driving.

12. The accident data was reviewed and there were no accidents at or near the intersection.

13. There would be limited Police enforcement at the location.

14. While kids do play in the streets in Rye, this is not something that should be encouraged in some locations, and it is a concern of the T&T that the stop signs would give a false sense of security.

Based upon the above, T&T then took the following steps (which are actually consistent with those in the Draft Stop Sign Policy), including considering other options prior to installation of additional stop signs:

1. We recommended that the speed and volume measurements performed, which were then reviewed and the information gathered were discussed in detail with the neighbors at various meetings.

2. We recommended that the location of the vegetation be reviewed to determine if it was on City right-of-way.  Since it was later to be determined to be on City property, the neighbor has been asked that the vegetation be removed to improve the sight distance.  As the other neighbors would agree, this would significantly improve the conditions at the intersection.  The City has since written a letter to the neighbor and is in the process of the removal of the vegetation.

3. The Police conducted a reverse-911 call to the neighborhood from which we received very positive feedback.

4. We recommended that the neighbors review the City’s Speed Hump Policy, which would physically slow speeds.

5. The new portable speed limit signs could be posted on Florence Avenue and Bradford Avenue to alert drivers of their speed.

If drivers do not think that a traffic sign is appropriate, and there is limited chance of being caught, many will violate it.  As an example, the last time that you drove on I-287, did you drive above 55 mph and if so why?  Do you feel that you do not need to obey the law or that the speed limit is not appropriate?  If you observe other unwarranted stop signs, you will see drivers driving through them.  While many will stop, some will crawl through them while other will drive right through them.

It is the opinion of the T&T that before two additional stop signs are installed at the intersection of Florence Avenue and Bradford Avenue, that the Stop Sign Policy be established, as the installation would violate State and Federal guidelines (as well as the proposed Stop Sign Policy).  There could be a liability if unwarranted stop signs are established.  Although it is the request of some of the residents, the additional stop signs would not provide the benefits that are being sought and would not provide the additional protection for the children, which is the worthwhile desired goal of the City Council.  It is the opinion of the T&T that the conditions in the vicinity of the intersection would not change in the neighborhood with the stop signs and that the other changes such as the removal of the bushes that were limiting sight distances would be more beneficial.  Also, if the stop signs are installed and do not meet the Stop Sign Policy, then we question how we can deny other locations that also do not meet the City Policy.

